[image: image1.png]EheJoumalNcws com

R P






Rockland's census got boost from county, grassroots efforts

by Laura Incalcaterra

May 10, 2011

NEW CITY — The Rockland County Planning Department used innovative techniques to better account for residents during the 2010 Census. The result: About 10,000 more people were recorded than the census had first estimated.

Census figures are used to determine political representation, to plan services for residents, and to qualify for state and federal aid.

The people behind efforts to bolster Rockland's count credited use of various databases, geographic information systems, widespread community outreach and door-to-door visits.

Just weeks before the official count, the census estimated Rockland's population at less than 302,000 people, the county's demographer, Michael D'Angelo, said.

"We knew the numbers were bigger than that," D'Angelo said.

The number rose to about 311,000 people by the time the 2010 Census was released in March.

The county's Planning Department worked with local towns and villages to verify the addresses the census planned to use when it mailed out its forms.

The department, through its Local Update Census Address program, combed databases and came up with 5,000 addresses the census hadn't included, as well as 22,000 corrections to the census address roll, D'Angelo said.

Workers from the Rockland AmeriCorps program also visited about 70 percent of the properties in Rockland to check addresses.

Meanwhile, local committees were formed to allow further outreach once the count launched, and they helped increase 2010 response rates as compared with 2000, D'Angelo said.

Haverstraw saw its mail-in rate increase from 68 percent to 73 percent, Kaser went from 55 percent to 61 percent, and Spring Valley increased from 57 percent to 58 percent, D'Angelo said.

Vedetta Hanley, chairwoman of the Spring Valley Complete Count Committee, said there was a grass-roots attempt to reach as many people as possible.

"It was a collaboration through many agencies and service providers that saw the need for everyone to be contacted," Hanley said. "They in turn told people individually what it meant to them, to their children, their schools, their libraries."

The Spring Valley Complete Count Committee was one of three, along with the Haverstraw and Rockland county committees, that concentrated on reaching out to everyone from students and clergy to elected officials and social service agencies.

They worked to spread the message to everyone living in Rockland that their response was key.

Marion Breland Oswald, one of the chairs of the Haverstraw committee, said it was important to reach leaders of the community who held a connection to — and a bond of trust with — residents who could understand a simple message.

"If you undercount, that's one less school, one less clinic, one less road," Oswald said. "When you put it like that, people understand."
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